	MINUTE NUMBERS



Minutes of Community Committee
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 2 November 2004 starting at 7pm

Present:


Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Community Services, Leisure and Tourism Manager, Environmental Health Manager, Solicitor (part time).

Also in attendance: Councillors F Dyson and S Sutcliffe. 

457
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors S Reese, M Robinson and S Taylor. 

458
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 7 September 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

459
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

460
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The Chairman made the decision to alter the order of the agenda to accommodate those wanting to take part in public participation.  He decided to bring the agenda items regarding caravan site licences forward.

Mr McCarthy the Chairman of the Owners Association for Todber Caravan Park at Gisburn spoke in opposition to the granting of a site licence for this caravan park as he considered the site unfit for winter living and expressed some concern as to whether the site owners were fit to hold this licence. 

Mrs Sproston spoke on behalf of the private households along Kiln Lane with regard to the caravan site licence at Twyn Ghyll Caravan Park, Paythorne.  She expressed concern that the licence should be increased from 8 months to 11 months of the year and felt for a small hamlet such as Paythorne, a seasonal closure period was necessary in the interests of the public at large and/or persons resident on the site.

461
APPLICATION TO AMEND A CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT TODBER CARAVAN PARK, GISBURN

The Director of Community Services submitted a report of the Environmental Health Officer seeking to regularise the licensing arrangements for Todber Caravan Site so that they would coincide with the current planning consents.  This would mean that four caravans would have a residential licence, 246 caravans would have an 8 months licence from 1 March – 31 October and 56 caravans would have a 10 month licence from 1 March – 31 December.  Issues relating to the principle of the extension for example highway/amenity issues, had been considered before the grant of the extension to the site season by the Planning Committee.  Representations had also been received from users of the site about concerns arising from the management and these matters had been addressed at a site meeting which had been followed up by a letter to the site management company.   The solicitor informed Committee that in order to enforce the various conditions etc of the licence, it needed to be in force.  She informed Committee that for those persons who are concerned about the licence from a user point of view, that there are various bodies form where they can receive help.

RESOLVED:
That:

1.
Committee approve in principle to issue a site licence as outlined in the report subject to various works specified being carried out to the Borough Council's satisfaction within a stated period of time; and

2.
the applicant should indicate on the site plan the positions of the 4 residential caravans.

462
CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT TWYN GHYLL CARAVAN PARK, PAYTHORNE

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report with regard to the caravan site licence at Twyn Ghyll Caravan Park, Paythorne and an application to increase it from 8months to 11 months of the year.  The solicitor informed Committee that the current licence needed to be varied to ensure certainty about the conditions for the benefit of interested parties.  

Councillors considered this request and were reminded that they had already considered this application in January of this year and that at that time had decided to only issue an 8 month site licence and saw no reason that that should be changed.  Concern was expressed that a longer licence would have an adverse effect on Paythorne village in such a rural area with the limited infrastructure.

Councillor Dyson was given permission to speak on this item and reiterated the various concerns made by Committee. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to vary the site licence to impose the conditions referred to in the report, with the site season to run from 1 March to 31 October each year.  

463
REPORT OF THE LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL AREA SURVEYOR EAST

The County Surveyor submitted a report for Committee’s information on the various special maintenance works that had been submitted or were in progress during the current financial year.  Members asked specific questions relating to various schemes.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

464
CLITHEROE SKATE PARK 

The Director of Community Services submitted a report bringing Committee up to date with proposals for the redevelopment of the Clitheroe Skate Park.  He informed Committee that in recent weeks a group comprising of Borough Council Members and Officers, the Lancaster Foundation, Trinity Community Partnership, skate park designers and interested young people had been working to finalise the design which could be put out to tender, the estimated cost of which would be in the region of £170,000.  Providing the tender process was successful, it was hoped that the new skate park would be operational by May 2005, although this would now be subject to the appropriate planning permissions.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager informed Committee that a proposal had been put forward by The Grant at Clitheroe to grant them a lease to operate the new facility and that they would also like the Council to consider including the multi-games area and the changing rooms, which are situated underneath the bowling green café.  The conditions of lease would mean that The Grand at Clitheroe would have complete responsibility for the management, staffing, maintenance and insurance at the facility and that in order to recoup the capital investment provided by the Lancaster Foundation, the lease would need to be in the region of 10 years. 

Councillor S Sutcliffe was given permission to speak on this item and asked a question with regard to the supervision on site.  He was informed that there would be CCTV surveillance and supervision within specific sessions.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the contents of the report; 

2.
agree to the construction of the new skate park subject to planning permission; 

3.
approve the provision of a 10 year lease to The Grand for the operation of the new facility which would be brought back to Committee for their consideration; and

4.
agree and contribute to the formation of a management committee which would include representatives of The Grand, Trinity Community Partnership, the Borough Council and skate park users. 

465
LONGRIDGE CIVIC HALL

The Director of Community Services submitted a report asking Committee to consider revised proposals for the operation of Longridge Civic Hall by Longridge Action Group.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager reminded Committee that they had agreed to hand over the operation of Longridge Civic Hall to Longridge Action Group by granting a lease of not less than 20 years and that they had also agreed to a reducing five year revenue grant package to assist with the management of the Hall, as well as a one-off capital grant to support the refurbishment of the building subject to the production of a satisfactory business plan.  The business plan had now been submitted but the Longridge Action Group had decided that the amount of revenue grant was insufficient to create a market town manager post and therefore the proposed transfer date of 1 September had been deferred.  The Longridge Action Group were now asking Committee to consider altering their revenue support by compressing it into three rather than five years, but that their request for capital investment remain unchanged and that this be allocated as specific improvements to the building were made. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the contents of the report; 

2.
recommend to Policy and Finance Committee that the revised three year revenue scheme subsidy be implemented; and 

3.
endorse the revised proposals for future capital spending including £10,000 within the first year of operation subject to the drawing up of a lease with appropriate conditions etc that would be represented to this Committee for consideration.

466
A REVIEW OF WATER TECHNOLOGY WITHIN SWIMMING POOLS AND CURRENT PRACTICE AT RIBBLESDALE POOL

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Committee of new advancements in swimming pool water technology as well as advising them of the current practice and planning and improvements at Ribblesdale Pool.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager gave a detailed background and outlined the issues to how the pool water was tested at Ribblesdale Pool and the control systems used.  The report went on to outline various other technologies used in various swimming pools and suggested that the Council might wish to investigate these with regard to Ribblesdale Pool.

Councillors discussed the various systems and were keen to ensure that the users of Ribblesdale Pool were getting the best possible deal with regard to the water treatment.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the contents of the report;

2.
approve the identified improvements as budget provision was made available; and

3.
agree to a further detailed investigation to assess the feasibility of installing ultraviolet water treatment to enhance water quality at the pool. 

467
PUBLIC CONVENIENCES CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The Director of Community Services submitted a report asking Committee to reconsider the funding commitment to the capital programme for public conveniences.   He informed Committee that the existing conveniences at Dunsop Bridge and Slaidburn had been identified as being undersized in proportion to the number of visitors to these locations and would therefore need a re-specification before building work took place.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
revise the capital programme to provide sufficient funding to produce the required facilities at Dunsop Bridge and Slaidburn; and 

2.
agree to increase future capital construction budgets in line with building industries.

468
APPROVAL OF CLITHEROE MARKET SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2004/2006

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report asking Committee to consider and approve the Ribble Valley Borough Council Clitheroe Market Service Improvement Plan 2004/2006.  He highlighted various sections of the Improvement Plan and drew particular attention to the reviews of the previous year’s performance and the proposed service action plan for the coming 18 months, which would include the preparation of a scheme with the Streetscene Manager and Principal Surveyor to improve the layout of the market stalls, reduce maintenance of flagging and create stall trader on site parking.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the production of the Clitheroe Market Service Improvement Plan 2004/2006; and 

2.
approve the document for implementation in the next 18 months within available resources. 

469
ROEFIELD SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Members on the negotiations with Roefield Leisure Centre for their inclusion within the Council's Leisure Card scheme. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

470
SPORTS DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Director of Community Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the recent work to expand our capacity to deliver sports development activity outlined in both best value and CPA action plans. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

471
PANOPTICON PROJECT IN THE RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Director of Community Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress and work undertaken to find a suitable site for the Ribble Valley panopticon project – Kemple End, which had been subject of a planning application.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

472
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES 

The Director of Community Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress of various aspects of arts, sports development and indoor leisure provision.  This also included information regarding Longridge Sports Centre/Longridge High School.  Committee were concerned that developments were taking place in the school that were affecting the sports centre which we had been unaware of.  

RESOLVED:
That a full report with regard to the Longridge Sports Centre/Longridge High School be submitted to the next meeting of this Committee. 

473
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, the annual radioactivity in the environment report, Clitheroe market and the environmental health section.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

474
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

The minutes of the joint meeting between Ribble Valley Borough Council, the Environment Agency and Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust were submitted for Committee’s information.  

The meeting closed at 9.34pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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